DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 7 May 2008

Mark Jones
8 May 2008

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Corina Ciobanu
	Trevor Fernandes
	Avi Gupta

	Zunia Hurst
	Mark Jones
	Bernie Tipple
	Vimal Tiwari

	Geoff Smith
(Item 2)
	Irene McDermott #
	Catherine Pelley #
(Item 4)
	Ros Taylor ^
(Item 3)

	#  West Herts PCT
	^ Hospice of St Francis

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Richard Gallow
	Mary McMinn
	Meena Savla
	Richard Walker

	Julia Clarke #
	Richard Garlick #
	Suzanne Novak #
	Caroline Johnson^

	#  West Herts PCT 
	^ Dacorum PPI Group

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


Summary of actions agreed:

Actions from this meeting:
	Bernie Tipple
	Communicate our conclusions regarding the Counselling LES to the counsellors.  
	May 08

	Geoff Smith
	Modify the Counselling LES and determine whether re-approval is required.
	May 08

	Vimal Tiwari
	Investigate the PCT’s proposals for incremental investment in Health Visitors and School Nurses; and recommend a decision to the Executive.
	6 June

	Mark Jones
	Communicate to the PCT our nomination of Gerry Bulger to the West Herts Premises Committee.
	May 08


Actions from previous meetings:
These are recorded in the appendix below

1. Record from the last meeting:

The meeting record was agreed to be accurate.  Bur further discussion concerning our representatives on the clinical reference group for the new Health Centre is recorded below.

2. Counselling LES:

Local counsellors have some objections to the LES as approved by the Governance sub-Committee.  They have met and summarised issues for discussion.  In general, we are prepared to accommodate reasonable concerns and can offer flexibility on a number of points.  Our considered responses are as follows:

· Referral guidelines: This can be addressed through the EPMHS project

· Training in CORE: We do not believe this is needed to meet the requirements of the LES.  It would be very expensive and difficult to arrange.  A patient feedback form is already included in the LES as a simple feedback mechanism.

· Service providers: We are happy to be guided by the counselling team regarding the best terms to use.  We want to include all those who are currently providing counselling services as potential providers.

· Fees: We are happy with the structure as currently described in the LES.  We could allow ‘equivalent experience’ in place of qualifications to provide a little more flexibility.  We understand the bands were built around the fees currently paid to existing service providers so we don’t expect many losers.

· DNAs: We could agree to pay for DNAs at the first appointment.  Thereafter a relationship has been established between counsellor and patient, and we believe the proposal as it stand provides an incentive for the counsellors to manage DNA levels.

· Use of rooms: The service charge should be claimed by the practice from the budget as a separate item (ie not a deduction from the counsellors fee).

· Clinical governance: We do not agree that counsellors should be paid to attend these meetings.  As independent contractors they charge a fee for counselling sessions that should take overheads (including clinical supervision and professional development) into account.

Bernie will communicate these conclusions to the counsellors and we hope agreement can be achieved.  Geoff will then modify the LES and determine whether re-approval is required.

3. Hospice of St Francis:

Ros Taylor gave a presentation describing the current status of the Hospice.  Two main themes emerged: 

a) Current issues with funding of the Hospice.

b) Potential to offer commissioned services for the locality.

No explicit link was made between the two, but we might infer a connection!

St Francis is the 5th busiest Hospice in the UK with 29 patients per bed per year.  Bed occupancy has increased to 3012 nights per year, with no increase in funding from the PCT.  78% of patients seen currently have cancer, though this percentage is declining as the Hospice deals with a more varied spectrum of conditions.  All patients have complex physical and/or emotional problems.  81% of patient deaths occur out of hospital (compared with 50% nationally). This is a key performance indicator.  The Hospice also provides an outpatients’ clinic and home visits.

The majority of funding for palliative care provision in West Herts is from charitable sources (over £5 million per annum).  Annual operating costs for the Hospice of St Francis are £3.3 million; of which less than £500k is obtained from the PCT.  Each 10-day admission costs £2,900 (£290 per night).  Bucks PCT reimburses at £150 per night.  West Herts reimburses at £58 per night, which is not sustainable.  Private sector providers receive higher levels of reimbursement.

The Hospice needs to secure more sustainable funding.  They would like to secure increased funding from the NHS as part of an integrated strategy for End of Life Care.  The PCT is commissioning from various providers.

The Hospice has lots of space.  They charge commercial organisations for using this but not NHS bodies.  The Hospice facilities have great potential.

The Hospice would like to position itself as a hub, providing services directly and influencing others through education, etc.  The education programme includes placements for GP Registrars.

The Hospice would like us to consider what services could be commissioned from them.  A key strategy is to engage with the planners of beds remaining on the Hemel Hospital site.  An integrated relationship with Intermediate Care could help us reduce excess bed days in the Hospital Trust.  Janet Lewis and Carol Hill would be key contacts.  The Hospice has capacity to open another 3 beds, which would provide for a further 100 patients per year.

Work is required to integrate prescribing initiatives with the Hospice.  Some medications are prescribed against local guidelines, and some are prescribed outside the terms of their licenses.  This creates problems for GPs providing subsequent care.

4. Plans for Childrens’ and Maternity Services:

Catherine Pelly gave a status report.

10 Children’s’ Centres are to be commissioned in Dacorum.  An invitation for Expressions of Interest was sent to GP Practices and was published in the local papers.  Executive members present at the meeting were not aware of this.

The Children’s’ Centres will not encroach greatly on General Practice, although midwives will be based in the centres.  For instance, they will not give immunisations.  Services provided will include benefits advice, links to ante-natal care, links to breast feeding support, parenting support, fathers’ groups, etc.

Key performance measures for the service will include breast feeding (more is good!) and childhood obesity (less is good!).

Vimal asked about the (poor) uniformity of service provided by the Health visitors.  It is difficult for staff to keep up to date with current best practice.  High levels of staff turnover do not help.

It would be useful for Practices to have some uniform guidance on childhood obesity including action limits.  Catherine will ensure the latest BMI charts are supplied.

Health Visitor numbers and School Nurse numbers in Dacorum are way below national benchmarks.  Significant under resourcing in these areas is a legacy of the financial recovery plan.  Catherine presented a proposal to move towards these benchmarks, providing one Health Visitor per 300 children and one School Nurse per extended school community.  This would require incremental annual investment of £34k for Health Visitors and £118k for School Nurses.  We need to make an investment decision, which will require further study of the proposals.  Vimal will investigate and make a recommendation to our meeting on 6 June.

5. Representation on the clinical reference group for the new Health Centre:

Responding to the record from the last meeting, Mark Brownfield (Chair of the Dacorum Locality Forum) has written to Mary McMinn and Mark Jones.  He made the following points:

a) The Locality Forum believes that it (not the DacCom Executive and not the PBC PEC) should nominate representatives on the clinical reference group for the new Health Centre.

b) The Locality Forum needs to have complete confidence in these representatives.

c) The Locality Forum is opposed to the nomination of Corina Ciobanu as a member of the clinical reference group.

We regret the need to deal with a personal issue of this nature but will do so objectively.

We understand the PCT is commissioning the Health Centre, and membership of the clinical reference group is in the PCT’s gift.  The PCT has invited Corina to join the group to give expert advice.  (This point was not clear in the discussions that took place at our last meeting).

We understand the PCT is seeking additional nominees to represent the local commissioning organisation (ie DacCom).  We have agreed to make ourselves accountable to our members through the Locality Forum and it seems the Forum has strong views on this issue.  So we will reflect these views in our nominations.  Keith Hodge and a manager (to be identified by the Locality Forum) will represent DacCom on the clinical reference group.  At our last meeting, Andrew Parker confirmed this was acceptable to the PCT.  The PCT has responsibility to address any issues relating to conflict of interests.  If the PCT eventually decides that either of our nominees is excluded by conflict of interests we will ask the Locality Forum to make another nomination.

Nevertheless, the Executive wishes to record its full confidence in Corina, as the PCT’s nominee, to make an effective contribution to the clinical reference group and uphold the interests of local General Practice in developing the specification for the Health Centre.

6. DacCom representative on West Herts Premises Committee:

The West Herts Premises Committee will be run by the PCT with the full involvement of local commissioning organisations to determine the allocation of funding for premises development.  A great deal of effort has been put into the design of a process that will be objective and free from the undue influence of individual practices.  DacCom is entitled to be represented on the Committee.

We believe Gerry Bulger is the ideal nominee.  Whilst he has no longer has a vested interest in an individual Practice he is still a local Provider.  He has excellent local knowledge plus experience of contracting and premises development.  Mark will communicate this nomination to the PCT.

7. Action points:

· PBC governance sub-committee 

None discussed at this meeting.

· Clinical Conclave

.

· West Herts Leads Meeting

None discussed at this meeting.

· Action points from our last meeting:

None discussed at this meeting.

8. Next meeting:

Thursday 22 May 2008 from 1pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)

Appendix: Actions from previous meetings: 

	Andrew Parker / Jenny Greenshields
	Identify options for repayment of any deficit incurred by DacCom during 2007/8.
	May 08

	Mark Jones
	Communicate our decision to regarding their consultancy proposal to Navigant and work with them to plan the project
	Done.  Mark has briefed the consultant and provided contact details for Executive members and other key stakeholders.

	Mary McMinn
	Obtain relevant information from the PCT to allow an informed decision on the size of our premises budget.
	Mary has made several contacts and is awaiting replies.

	Gerry Bulger / Mary McMinn
	Dacorum GP and PBC representation on WHHT OPD follow-up work with the PCT.
	Awaiting contact from Clare Jones, who is the PCT lead for this work

	Gerry Bulger / Mary McMinn / Meena Savla
	Plan a Hot Topics meeting to look at patient pathway referrals at the new LGH.  This would take a similar form to that of the recent WGH AAU simulation event – but would be primary care-led. 
	Awaiting suggested dates from Janet Lewis, who is the PCT lead for this work

	Richard Gallow / Zunia Hurst
	Develop a cost-effective PIS to stimulate further prescribing progress. 
	This has been agreed in principle.  Practices have been asked to propose targets.

	Mary McMinn
	Commissioning plan for 2008/9 
	In progress 

Target date is end of April

	Mary McMinn
	Budgets for 2008/09
	In progress

Target date is end of April

	Suzanne Novak / Mary McMinn
	Work with Rothschild House to develop a proposal for provision of in-house general surgery.
	In progress

	Bernie Tipple / Mary McMinn
	Work with HPFT, the JCT and the PCT to present the Dacorum EPMHS Proposal to the PBC Governance Subcommittee on 29 April for approval. 
	In progress

	Mark Jones / Corina Ciobanu
	Ensure that the DacCom’s COPD Business Case is approved by the PBC Governance Subcommittee on 29 April.
	In progress
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